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__________________________________________________________________________________ 

Summary: This report invites the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee to 
consider the information provided by East Kent Hospitals University NHS 
Foundation Trust (EKHUFT). It provides background information which 
may prove useful to Members. 

__________________________________________________________________________________ 

1) Introduction 

a) On 19 October 2022 Dr Kirkup’s report “Reading the Signals” was published by 
the Government. The report followed an investigation into maternity and 
neonatal services at the Queen Elizabeth The Queen Mother Hospital (QEQM) 
in Margate and the William Harvey Hospital (WHH) in Ashford, between 2009 
and 2020. Some 202 cases were assessed by the panel, led by Dr Bill Kirkup. 

b) The Care Quality Commission (CQC) has rated maternity services in both 
QEQM and WHH as inadequate (as at May 2023. The overall rating for the 
hospitals remains “requires improvement”). 

2) Previous scrutiny 

a) HOSC has scrutinised maternity services at East Kent hospitals regularly over 
the last five years. The last update was in December 2023, where it was noted: 

i) There was a national target to reduce stillbirth and neo-natal deaths by 
50% by 2025 (from 2010 figures). East Kent had a 1.7 stillbirth rate per 
1000 and 0.87 neonatal deaths per 1000. 

ii) More work was needed to understand the barriers to access for black and 
minority users of maternity services. 

iii) William Harvey Hospital had welcomed student midwives from the 
University of Surrey, and were working to re-establish links with 
Canterbury Christchurch University. 

iv) A patient experience midwife had been recruited and every woman who 
used the maternity service would get a phone call 6-weeks after the birth 
to share their experiences. Support was in place for staff as well. The most 
recent Your Voice is Heard data showed that 92% of women would return 

https://api.cqc.org.uk/public/v1/reports/095afa8a-e713-4788-b5b8-233cd661e234?20230616090943
https://api.cqc.org.uk/public/v1/reports/0cda8579-2699-4d08-8ada-285922c88341?20230616090943
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to East Kent services and there would be a follow-up with those 
dissatisfied.  

v) There had been a full review of governance across the department. 

b) Representatives from the Trust have been invited to attend today’s meeting to 
provide an update on the performance of their maternity services. 

3) Estates 

a) The Kirkup report included references to the Trust’s infrastructure and its dated 
estate, some of which failed to meet recommended guidance.  

b) The poor state of the buildings has been scrutinised by HOSC. At a meeting in 
November 2022, the Trust explained how they were investing £1.6m in maternity 
services at WHH and QEQM and £1.7m in the Special Care Baby Unit at QEQM. 
They were seeking additional investment to expand and refurbish both units, 
including for a second obstetric theatre at QEQM hospital and to increase the 
number and size of rooms available for women and their families.  

c) The Chair of HOSC wrote to the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care in 
October 2023, highlighting the Committee’s support for additional investment to 
improve the maternity units.  

4) Recommendation 

a) RECOMMENDED that the Committee consider and note the report. 
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